	



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 21 April 2009 starting at 6pm


Present:

Councillor J B Hill (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services, Director of Resources, HR Manager and Legal Services Manager.

1

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend Dr Sowerbutts, opened the meeting with prayers. 

2

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors M Barrett, D A Berryman, R Hargreaves and K Hind.

3

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

4

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There were no items of public participation.

5

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 10 March 2009 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

6

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.

7

LONG SERVICE AWARDS

The Mayor made presentations to staff who had achieved 25 years service with the Council.  He presented gifts to Simon Entwistle – Gardener, Keith Jackson – Gardener, Lesley Haworth – Senior Revenues Officer and Olwen Heap – Administration Officer.  He thanked staff for their loyalty and commitment to the Council and for all their hard work.  

8

LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader, Councillor E M H Ranson, began by welcoming Marshal Scott to his first Council meeting as Chief Executive.  

The Leader made reference to the recent police raid in Clitheroe and confirmed that at the current point in time, there was little danger to Clitheroe or the people of the Ribble Valley.  He thanked all local police officers for their assistance is reassuring residents at the time of the incident and confirmed that relations in Clitheroe and the Ribble Valley remained strong and unaffected by the incident.  

The Leader went on to review objectives and achievements over the previous year.  He outlined the Council's objectives and how progress had been made towards achievement of the objectives:

1.
To appoint a new Chief Executive and ensure a smooth handover.  Achieved.

2.
To ensure that the castle scheme was delivered on time and on budget.  Achieved.

3.
To review the success of the waste collection scheme and to review its operation in December 2008.  Achieved. 

4.
To increase the Council’s capacity by achieving at least one area of shared working.  Achieved with the Castle Museum and Longridge Civic Hall.

5.
To ensure that all villages and towns had enough dog bins, rubbish bins and collection services.  Achieved.  Additional bins and collection services had been delivered.  The Leader was pleased to report that in the last year, the Council had issued seven fixed penalty notices and pursued two prosecutions in relation to dog fouling.  The Council also had additional monies in the budget for enforcement officers to work longer hours.  He reminded members that the issuing of enforcement notices was a last resort and that officers did much work behind the scenes to encourage dog owners to act responsibly.

6.
To develop a robust local development framework (LDF).  This work was in progress and officers and members were working hard to achieve a robust evidence based plan.  

7.
To develop policies for dealing with the credit crunch.  Achieved.  


The Council had ensured that, wherever possible, all local suppliers were paid within 10 days.  


The Council would take the lead in providing help for homebuyers who were unable to pay their mortgages.  The Council was currently a pilot for a scheme whereby a housing association would buy a property and give the previous homeowner a secure tenancy at an affordable rent.  


The Council had made it known to businesses that it would look sympathetically at any request to reschedule business rate payments to help cash flow.  Some businesses in the borough had already been helped in this regard.  In addition, the Council had carried out a take up campaign for small business rate relief in January and February.  This has resulted in 30 additional businesses benefiting from business rate relief to a total of £24,000.


In addition, the Council had given advice to people who had been made redundant in the borough and made them aware of their rights.  

8.
To ensure that the Council Tax did not increase above the rate of inflation.  The Leader believed that financing growth items, for example four modern apprentices, and concurrent functions, had been a sensible course of action in the present circumstances and a 2.95% Council Tax rise had been widely accepted as a reasonable increase.  


The Leader was pleased to confirm therefore that the Council had achieved its objectives for the year and thanked all officers for their help in achieving and implementing the objectives.  

The Leader went on to refer to the recent audit letter which had been issued by the Audit Commission and highlighted a few of the key messages contained therein:

· Residents had a very high level of satisfaction, both with the Council and the Ribble Valley as a place to live and work.

· The Council continued to provide good value for the money it spent and was well placed to deal with increased pressures on some services resulting from the national economic downturn.

· The Council had developed its community leadership role through its contribution and support for the Local Strategic Partnership and its involvement in the Multi Area Agreement.

· The only negative comment was that the Council's approach to quality and diversity was underdeveloped.  However, the Leader assured Members that this was an area which was currently in development and he was hopeful that the Council would be able to show improvement next year.  

The audit letter was a fine endorsement of the way the Council was run and was something to be proud of.

The Leader expressed his disappointment at the poor attendance by the public at the recent Annual Public Meeting.  As a result, he had agreed that the meeting in its present form would be abandoned and had asked the Chief Executive to look at alternative ways to engage with the public, for example through more proactive engagement with local groups, such as the elderly persons group, women’s institutes etc.

The Leader thanked the Mayor and Mayoress for all their hard work throughout the past municipal year and also to the administration officer, Olwen Heap who had supported the Mayor throughout the year.  The Leader announced that he would be recommending Councillor Lois Rimmer to be Deputy Mayor for the forthcoming municipal year.  He also announced that Councillor Michael Barrett had resigned from the Council with effect from 21 April 2009.  He thanked Councillor Barrett for his contribution to the Council and the borough during his time as a Councillor.  

Finally, the Leader urged all Councillors to be present for the annual Mayor making on 12 May and the Mayoral procession and service on the following Sunday and to give their support to the new Mayor Elect, Councillor Beverley Jones.  

9

LEADER’S QUESTION TIME

The Shadow Leader, Councillor Allan Knox, asked the Leader if he could confirm how flexible the Council would be in its priorities regarding the Comprehensive Area Assessment (CAA).  

The Leader thanked Councillor Knox for his question and confirmed that the Council, through its Performance Management Framework ensured that the relevant priorities in the Local Area Agreement (LAA) and the Sustainable Community Strategy (SCS) were reflected in its own Corporate Plan.  This was essentially what Inspectors would look for when they carried out CAA work, ie that all partners were working together towards high-level priorities.  This did not mean however, that the Council would not also have its own local priorities.  In fact, the Inspectors would expect that to be the case.  He noted that problems may occur if LAA and local priorities conflicted with each other.  In those circumstances, the Council's priorities would be paramount.  He reminded Members that the CAA regime was new and it would be interesting to see how it developed over the next 12 months.  

Next Councillor Knox asked if the Leader could confirm what percentage of its establishment the Council had operated at in the last financial year.  

The Leader explained that each year staffing budgets were reduced by a certain percentage to reflect anticipated turnover and vacancies arising during the year.  There was often a delay between a person vacating a post and a new employee taking up the role.  For 2008/2009, the Council had anticipated this to be 2% and had reduced its staffing budgets accordingly.  However, on top of this he could report that savings of a further 2% had been made when comparing actual salary expenditure with the original estimate for last year.  This therefore meant that the Council had operated at 96%.  

Finally, Councillor Knox asked if the Council intended to expand on the success of the ‘Stepping Out’ project.

The Leader reported that the Council had, through additional funding via the Ribble Valley Sports and Physical Alliance, appointed Peter O’Malley as a full time Walks Co-ordinator.

Since his appointment, Peter had looked to increase the number of volunteer walk leaders which had ultimately resulted in more walks being available.  Two training courses had been delivered recently to give volunteers the necessary skills to lead such walks.  Two additional walks had also recently been introduced, one on Thursday mornings to target people with health problems and a Thursday evening walk to target those who were not able to join the walks during the daytime.  Lunchtime walks had also been introduced twice a week to encourage staff to take up exercise.  Options to offer this service to other town centre workers were being explored.  

A Walks Week had been planned for Longridge in June.  A series of events would aim to encourage local people to take advantage of the stepping out programme.  If successful, then it would be delivered in other towns and villages in the Ribble Valley.  

The Council has also been working with Clitheroe Children’s Centre to train volunteers and develop a series of family friendly walks.  

A series of self-guided walks were currently being developed with funding from the Health Inequalities Programme.  The funding would go towards production of new route plans and a publicity campaign.  

A stepping out website had been developed by one of the Council's volunteer walk leaders to keep people up to date with walk programmes and to provide other useful information and advice.

Health Authority funding was now allocated on a three year, rather than an annual basis, which helped job security and also provided a more stable platform for long term planning.  Members were encouraged to take away a ‘stepping out’ brochure which had been made available to them at the meeting.  

The Shadow Leader praised the work which had been done so far, but also encouraged a continued focus on hard to reach groups and to look for alternative ways to engage people in other forms of light exercise.  The Leader confirmed that the Council would continue to proactively promote wider health education and fitness across the borough.  

10

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Planning and Development Committee – 5 March 2009 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Community Committee – 17 March 2009 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Personnel Committee – 18 March 2009  

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Health & Housing Committee – 19 March 2009 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Policy and Finance Committee – 24 March 2009 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received with the exception of minute No 943.


Minute 943 – Treasury Management Strategy – It was proposed that following an annual review of the Treasury Management Strategy which covered the operation of the treasury function, an updated strategy be adopted by the Council.

RESOLVED:
That the updated Treasury Management Strategy be adopted by the Council.

(vi)
Accounts and Audit Committee – 25 March 2009 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Parish Council Liaison Committee – 26 March 2009 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Overview and Scrutiny Committee – 31 March 2009
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ix)
Planning and Development Committee – 2 April 2009
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

The meeting closed at 7.09pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414400).
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J E Alcock


S Brunskill


R M Croasdale


D C Eccleston
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S Farnsworth


M Fielding


G Geldard


A Gridley


T Hill
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S A Hirst


J Holgate


S Hore


B Jones


A M Knox


C Punchard


E M H Ranson


L Rimmer (6.20pm)


M Robinson


J Rogerson


C Ross


I Sayers


R E Sherras
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J S Sutcliffe


M E Sutcliffe


D Taylor


J S Taylor


R J Thompson


J Waddington
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